

COMMUNITY CHRONICLE

MONDAY - April 10

Women's Tennis (away) - 3:00

TUESDAY - April 11 2:00 - FEC - Conf. Room

Men's Varsity Tennis (home) - 2:00 P.M. Va. Wesleyan College

WEDNESDAY - April 12 Noon - Dept. of English N203

> Men's Varsity Tennis (home) - 2:00 P.M.

WVEC, 1490 AM & 11:40 P.M. WVHR, 101 FM - "The Problem of Human Stress" -Dr. Sandy Lopater

Faculty Forum - 9:05 P.M.

THURSDAY - April 13 10:00 - President's Ad. Council CC214 1:30 - Deans' Meeting

N.C.Wesleyan College

Women's Tennis (13,14,15) State Tournament

FRIDAY - April 14 1:00 - Dept. of Ed. 10:00 - Dept. of P.E., R131 FACULTY MEETING Golf - Apprentice School Va. Wesleyan N125 - 3:00 P.M. Sleepy Hole, Portsmouth

Men's Varsity Tennis (away) - 2:00 P.M. Lynchburg College SATURDAY - April 15

1:30 - Faculty-Staff Picnic

Track - 1:00 - (away) St. Andrews Invitational Laurinburg, N.C. (Methodist, Francis Marion, Atlantic Christian, St. Andrews, Wingate and CNC)

SUNDAY - April 16

Golf - (Sunday, Monday, Tuesday) Kingsmill Invitational Williamsburg, Virginia

Men's Varsity Tennis (home) - 2:00 P.M. Averett College

DEAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

Agenda for April Faculty Meeting

The April Faculty Meeting will be held Friday, April 14, in N125 at 3:00 P.M. The agenda for the meeting is as follows:

- I. Approval of the minutes of the regular March Faculty Meeting
- II. Committee Reports:
 - A. Academic Status Committee Dr. Booker
 - B. Admissions Committee Professor Guthrie
 - C. Curriculum Committee Dr. Saunders
 - D. Degrees Committee Professor Jenkins
 - E. Faculty Advisory Committee Dr. Daly
 - F. Faculty Evaluation Committee Dr. Harwood
 - G. Other reports, if any.
- III. New Business:
 - A. Faculty Committee Elections Dr. Friedman
 - B. Resolutions of Curriculum Committee Dr. Saunders
 - C. Resolutions of Degrees Committee Professor Jenkins
- IV. Adjourn

* * * * *

Salary Increases

Salary increases for the 1978-79 academic year will be determined in accordance with the recommendations made by the Faculty Advisory Committee as reported in the March 24, 1978, issue of the Chronicle.

* * * * *

New Degree Programs

Two new degree programs for Christopher Newport College were approved by SCHEV at its April 4th meeting. Should the Faculty and Board of Visitors approve these programs, they could be initiated Fall, 1979.

* * * * *

Department of Earth Sciences and Geography

After consultation with and concurrence of representatives of the Department of Biology, Chemistry, Geography and Physics, it has been decided to change the name of the Department of Geophysical Sciences to the Department of Earth Sciences and Geography. The new title will more accurately reflect the courses now being offered (geography and geology). Other departments will be permitted to coordinate and cross-list appropriate courses with the Department of Earth Sciences and Geography.

FACULTY NEWS

Several members of the Economics Department were participants in the Fifth Annual Meeting of the Virginia Association of Economists meeting at the Richmond Hyatt House, March 30-31. In a session on Economic Education: Methods, chaired by Marshall Booker, Carl Colonna was a discussant on a paper entitled "Aggregate Supply and the Phillips Curve" and Mr. Pat Balan was a discussant on a paper entitled "An Empirical Analysis of the Impact on the U.S. Balance of Payments of the World Coffee Shortage," in the session on Selected Economic Issues.

Additionally, Marshall Booker was elected as the First Vice President of the Association for the coming year with responsibilities as joint chairman of the program committee for the 1978 meeting planned for the Tidewater area. Marshall has been on the Executive Committee of the Association for the past three years.

* * * *

Ruth Kernodle attended the meetings of the Southern Sociological Society in New Orleans March 29-April 1. She presented a paper on "The Differential Use of Life Space of the Elderly by Social Class."

* * * * *

On Thursday evening, April 6, Dick Guthrie addressed the National Honor Society of Poquoson High School at its annual installation ceremony of new inductees on the subject "The College Admission Process."

* * * * *

Jim Hines and Clyde Brockett (adjunct faculty in music) attended the spring meeting of the Chesapeake Chapter, Music Library Association, at Old Dominion University on April 1. Dr. Brockett served on a panel that discussed the relationship between music librarians and musicologists. Dr. Hines spoke at a session on oral history.

BUSINESS OFFICE

Deadline for Purchase Requisitions

The Purchasing Department would like to call to the attention of all personnel responsible for departmental buying, the following directive from the Office of the Governor.

"It has become a common practice for many agencies and institutions to request the Department of Purchases and Supply to purchase, toward the end of the fiscal year, materials, equipment and supplies that have been held back during the year in anticipation of budgetary limitations.

Quite obviously, this approach creates an unmanageable condition at the Purchasing Department, as deliveries are required by the end of the fiscal year in the majority of the cases. Due to the influx of requisitions, the Department is unable to execute the bid program in the required manner, which in turn, penalizes the Commonwealth financially.

Effective this date, all purchase requisitions to be charged to each fiscal year must be in the Department of Purchases and Supply by April 30 of the respective year. Emergencies will be considered as an exception to this date and must be approved by the director of the Department of Purchases and Supply."

Corky Greene, Purchasing Department

NOTICES

Faculty Picnic Reminder

Please let any member of the Happy Hour Committee know if you and your family plan to attend the picnic Saturday, April 15. We need to have a rough estimate for ordering purposes. We don't want to run out of food or beer. So just tell or call Vivian Johnson, Burnam MacLeod, Tim Morgan, or George Teschner if you're coming and how many others you are bringing. Also, try to bring a covered dish or dessert. There will be games for children and softball, volleyball, badminton, and tennis for those wishing to play.

Please try to attend and if you can come, please let us know by April 10. The cooking fires will be ready by 4:15-4:30.

* * * * *

1978 Faculty & Staff Season Tickets

CNC Faculty & Staff members are once again this year being offered discount prices on football season ticket purchases. The Tribe these past two seasons has made football fun again for their fans. In Tommy Rozantz Cary Field crowds are seeing one of the nations finest quarterbacks, and who can help but love Melvin Martin's aggressive defensive end play.

The Indians are pursuing their third consecutive winning season, and it has been a while for a W&M team to accomplish that fete. We truly hope many of you will be able to be at Cary Field this fall to enjoy the atmosphere and action college football offers a spectator.

If you have any questions feel free to call on the Ticket Office for assistance. We look forward to being your host this fall.

1978 Home Schedule

Sept. 9 VMI 1:30
Oct. 7 Temple 1:30 Parents' Day
Oct. 14 James Madison 2:00 Homecoming
Nov. 4 The Citadel 1:30 Youth Day

Faculty & Staff Discount Order Form

Name					
Address		_ City		Zip_	
Phone				-A	
	Regular	Discount			
Sections FF,GG,CC,D	\$28	\$20	X	tickets =	
Sections BB, HH, AA, II	\$20	\$14	Χ	tickets =	
End Zone Sections	\$16	\$12	X	tickets =	-1-1
				Total =	
Make checks payable to:	: WMAA R	emit to:	Tickets	,	
P.O. Box 399, Williamsh	oura. Vira	inia 23185			

* * * * *

Slide Lecture and Workshop

The Virginia Museum through the Peninsula Arts Association will sponsor a slide lecture by Ken Winebrenner on STAINED GLASS on Friday evening, April 14, at 8:00 P.M. in the Hampton City Hall Council Chambers.

On the following day, Saturday, April 15, a workshop will be held for twelve students. Anyone interested in the workshop can call Mr. James Warwick Jones at 723-4350, his business and home telephone number, for further information.

CNC faculty and students are invited to attend the lecture and to apply for space in the workshop.

* * * * *

Dean's Colloquia Committee

The Dean's Colloquia Committee is extending the deadline for two weeks on faculty proposals for papers and for visiting scholar nominations for the fall semester. The new deadline is now Friday, April 21.

Members of the faculty who submitted papers last year who would like to have their proposals reconsidered for inclusion in the fall programs should so notify the chairman.

Remaining programs for the 1977-78 academic year:

April 19 - Professor E. C. Zeeman April 26 - Dr. Robert Cummings

Members of the faculty who will join us for lunch with Dr. Zeeman on April 19 after his talk should forward \$3 to the chairman by Monday, April 17 at the latest.

Jim Morris, Chairman Dean's Colloquia Committee

OF ACADEMIC INTEREST

Program on Gerokinesiatrics

On Friday, April 14, Christopher Newport College and Hampton Institute will cooperate to present a program on Gerokinesiatrics (reactivation of the elderly through reconditioning the muscles). This will be conducted by Lawrence J. Frankel, Director of the Frankel Foundation in Charleston, W. Va. Mr. Frankel is an international authority on physical activity and aging. A morning session will be held at Hampton Institute on "Exercise for the Older Adult in the Community" and in the afternoon at the James River Convalescent Center on "Exercise for the Non-Ambulatory Elderly." Interested students and faculty from Christopher Newport are invited to register for this. Contact Ruth Kernodle, Coordinator of Gerontology, for additional information. (599-7114)

Symposium on the Occupation of Japan

The MacArthur Memorial announces the third symposium of a series on the Occupation of Japan: The Occupation of Japan - Economic Policy and Reform, to be held in Norfolk, April 13-15, 1978. Sample topics include: Economic Philosophies, Dodge Mission, Food Production and Land Reform, Labor, Deconcentration, Trade, and a Summarization. Dr. Vinod Maniyar will moderate the session on International Trade. Anyone interested in additional information on the program may contact Dr. Maniyar on Ex. 7067.

* * * * *

Raising the Literacy Level

The following excerpt from a recent issue of the <u>Classical Outlook</u> should be of interest to all those who are concerned about raising the <u>literacy</u> level at this college. It should be noted that the Department of Classical Studies at CNC already offers such a course--Classical Civilization 100: Word Origins and Meanings:

University of Illinois Study

A course in the enlargement of students' English vocabulary through the study of Greek and Latin roots and their derivatives was evaluated at the University of Illinois. The course was developed by the Department of Classics out of concern over the national decline in the Scholastic Aptitude Test scores in verbal ability over the past several years. One component of

the course makes use of computer assisted instruction as available on the PLATO IV system. A standardized vocabulary test was administered before the course began and was repeated (in another form) at its conclusion. Thus far, all students have improved—some by as much as 40 percentile points.

Dr. Elizabeth Jones

ADMISSIONS OFFICE

Program for Community College Counselors

The Admissions Office is sponsoring an information program for counselors from the community colleges in our area (TNCC, TCC, RCC, PDCCC) on Wednesday, April 19, from 10 A.M. to noon. The program will be held in the Campus Center Board Room. It is our intention to provide a somewhat informal occasion for these counselors to learn more about CNC and to have their specific questions about our programs and policies answered.

All interested members of the faculty and administration are invited to attend.

Keith F. McLoughland

LIBRARY NEWS

Between the dates of May 6-19, 1978, the annual inventory of books in the Christopher Newport Library will be taken. Therefore, it is necessary to call in all books that are circulating.

Faculty members are encouraged to return to the library those books that are no longer needed.

Beginning April 24, 1978, faculty members will be sent a list of all remaining books charged out to them. This list must be checked and returned to the library.

If you have any questions or problems, please call Nan Eddins, Readers' Services Librarian, Ext. 7134.

Nan Eddins, Readers' Services Librarian

* * * * *

Reminder About Book Orders

It is time once again for faculty members to begin considering their book requests for the next academic year. Very shortly the division faculty-library coordinators will be meeting to allocate departmental library funds which will be determined by a formula which is based on the number of old and new, upper- and lower-level courses, the number of declared majors and the number of faculty members in each department. Faculty members will be notified of departmental allocations as soon as they have been determined, but in the meantime, it would be a good idea for faculty members to begin to compile their book requests which should be turned in to the Library by May 5, 1978. Book request slips will be distributed at the time that departmental allocations are made, but request slips may be picked up at any time from the Acquisitions Department of the Library.

Faculty members should also be reminded that requests for periodical subscriptions should be kept to a minimum and must be turned in to the appropriate division faculty-library coordinator so that they can be considered at a meeting of the coordinators.

Division Faculty-Library Coordinators for 1977-78 are:

Dr. Susan St. Onge - Arts and Letters

Mr. Wayne Schell - Business and Economics

Mrs. Ruth Kernodle - Social and Behavioral Sciences

Dr. John Harwood - Education and Communications

Dr. George Webb - Natural and Quantitative Sciences

POSITION OPENING

History - One-Year Appointment

One-year, restricted, non-tenure track position in history to teach primarily surveys in Western Civilization with possibility of U.S. survey. Minimum qualifications: Ph.D. in hand by August, 1978, and at least two years of college teaching experience including Western Civilization surveys. No particular area of specialization required, but broadbased background in European history expected. Must be willing to travel to off-campus teaching locations. Instructor or Assistant Professor; salary dependent upon qualifications. Send vita, official transcripts, and three letters of recommendations to Dr. Theodora P. Bostick, Chairman, Department of History, CNC, Box 6070, Newport News. Va. 23606, by April 30, 1978. AA/EO Employer.

* * * * *

Accounts Payable Clerk

Completion of high school and 2 years of experience in bookkeeping clerical work. Knowledge of bookkeeping principles and practices. Ability to prepare and interpret varing data and procedures. Ability to type. Annual salary \$7,032. Application deadline April 14, 1978. Apply Personnel Office, CNC. AA/EE Employer.

* * * * *

Physical Education (Reannouncement)

Leisure Services and Physical Education Faculty Positions available August, 1978 at CNC.

Position One: Tenured track. Assistant or Associate Professor. Minimum salary \$14,500. Ph.D. desired. Minimum of three years of college teaching. Experience desirable in Curriculum Development and Administration of Physical Education and/or Leisure Services Programs. Duties will include curriculum development and teaching a variety of physical education courses.

Position Two: Non-tenured, I year appointment, with possibility of annual re-appointment for two additional years. Assistant Professor. Minimum salary \$13,500. Ph.D. desired. Experience desirable in Curriculum Development in Recreation and Leisure Services areas or Physical Education. Duties will include curriculum development and teaching a variety of physical education courses.

Applications shall be postmarked not later than May 8, 1978, and must include: (1) three letters of recommendation, (2) vita, and (3) copies of all transcripts. Apply to Mary Lu Royall, Chairman, Search Committee, Physical Education Department, CNC, P.O. Box 6070, Newport News, Va. 23606. CNC is an AA/EOE.

* * * * *

Library - Head of Acquisitions Department

Christopher Newport College, an expanding four-year state college, offering both liberal arts and professional and occupational programs. The Acquisitions Librarian supervises the department and is responsible for developing and evaluating the collections of the library, as well as coordinating the collection building activities of the faculty. Position open July 1, 1978, with a starting salary of \$15,000-\$15,500, depending on experience. Four years professional library experience including 2 years in an acquisitions department of an academic library and 2 years in a supervisory capacity, demonstrated proficiency in collection building and development, A.L.A. accredited M.L.S. degree required. A second master's degree or other graduate study, or 2 years reference experience, as well as familiarity with modern European languages, is preferred. Send letter of application, resume, and list of references by June 1st to Frank Edgcombe, Assistant Director, Captain John Smith Library, Christopher Newport College, P.O. Box 6070, Newport News, Va. 23606. An EO/AA Employer.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Nominations Committee

At the April Faculty Meeting elections will be held to fill expiring positions on the following committees:

Curriculum

Remaining	on	the	commi	ttee:
-----------	----	-----	-------	-------

	Year	Term			
Name	Elected	Ends	Rank	Dept.	Div.
Avioli	1977	1979	Assoc.	Math	N&Q
Healey	1975	1979	Asst.	Soc.	S&B
Hornback	1977	1979	Instr.	Educ.	E&C
King, A.	1977	1979	Prof.	MMR	B&E

One position to be filled from A&L:

Non	nin	ees

Hines	Asst.	F & P Arts
Reppen	Assoc.	Mod. Langs.
Wolf	Asst.	English

Two positions at-large:

N	.,	 -	1.11	_	_	-

Prow	Asst.	Geography	N&Q
Sacks	Prof.	Chemistry	N&Q
Squires	Prof.	Psych.	S&B

Faculty Advisory

Remaining on the committee:

Doane	1975	1979	Asst.	Pol.Sci.	S&B
Durel	1977	1979	Assoc.	Soc.	S&B
Sanderlin	1977	1979	Prof.	Eng.	A&L
Wildblood	1975	1979	Assoc.	Psych.	S&B

One position to be filled from N&Q:

Nominees

Bartelt	Assoc.	Math
Pugh	Prof.	Bio.

One position to be filled from E&C:

Nominee

Kostaki Asst. Basic St.

One position to be filled from B&E:

Nominees			
Balan	Asst.	Econ.	
Boyd	Assoc.	MMR	

One position at-large

Nominees			
Guthrie	Asst.	Mod. Langs.	A&L
Wan Orden	Prof.	F & P Arts	A&L

Admissions

Remaining on the committee:

Doerries	1977	1979	Assoc.	Psych.	S&B
Killam	1977	1979	Assoc.	Pol.Sci.	S&B
Vazzana	1977	1979	Asst.	MMR	B&E

One position to be filled from N&Q:

Nominees

Demirgian Instr. F & P Arts Markusen Prof. Bio.

One position to be filled from A&L:

Nominees

Koch Asst. F & P Arts Teschner Asst. Phil.

One position to be filled from E&C:

Nominees

Armistead Asst. Phys. Ed. Harwood Asst. Basic St. Recommends faculty approval of the following student petitions:

- I. #1 Student petitioned for a waiver of the thirty hour residency requirement. The student has completed 109 hours at CNC towards a degree in Business Administration with a concentration in management. The student's family has moved to Illinois because of a job change. The student requests permission to take the 13 remaining hours at an accredited college for transfer to CNC. (3 hrs. management elective, 3 hrs. mathematics, and 7 hrs. of electives). Major department recommended approval.
 - #2 Student petitioned for a waiver of the thirty hour classified requirement. This student has completed 27 hrs. as a classified student. Prior to becoming classified, 39 hrs. had been earned at CNC as an unclassified student. Adviser recommended approval.
 - #3 Student petitioned for a waiver of the thrity hour residency requirement. This student transferred 72 hours after completing 33 hrs. at CNC. She will have completed 17 hours in residence by May, 1978. Major department recommended approval.
 - #4 Student petitioned for a waiver of the humanities distribution sequence requirement. Philosophy 201 was transferred to CNC. Student was advised by the department chairman and the instructor to substitute Philosophy 305 Theory of Knowledge for Philosophy 202. Major department recommended approval.
- II. The following student petitions were approved under the Faculty guidelines:
 Four students petitioned that the social sciences distribution requirement be fulfilled by non-sequence courses and one student petitioned that the humanities distribution requirement be fulfilled by non-sequence courses. These courses satisfied the distribution requirements at the college from which each student transferred.
- III. Two student petitions were denied.

John E. Jenkins, Chairman